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NORTH PARK HISTORICAL SOCIETY 
JANUARY 2015 MEETING NOTES 

 
 
DATE:  JANUARY 15, 2015   TIME: 6:30 PM 
 
The first part of this meeting was a Business Meeting of the North Park Historical Society 
(NPHS) Board of Directors, and the second part was the activities discussion for the 
organization. These notes include updates as of February 2, 2015.  
 
The next meeting will be THURSDAY February 19, 2015 at 6:30 pm in a second floor meeting 
room at Grace Lutheran Church, 3967 Park Boulevard.  
 
1. WELCOME AND INTRODUCTIONS  
The following members of the NPHS Board of Directors were present:  

Robert Bauer   Katherine Hon 
Steve Hon  Paul Spears 
Randy Sappenfield Sharon Turner 
Louise Russell 

The following members of the NPHS Board 
of Directors were absent: 

Michael Thornhill Bill Vivian 
Hilda Yoder  George 
Franck 
Jody Surowiec 

Member Megan also joined us. Welcome! 
 
2. AGENDA REVIEW AND 
ANNOUNCEMENTS 
Katherine announced Uptown News 
published her article about our walking tours 
in the issue distributed at the end of 
December. This topic had been suggested 
by meeting attendees at the November 
Board meeting. Eight members of the Board 
approved the draft article in an e-mail vote 
requested on December 10 (Sharon, Randy, 
George, Jody, Michael, Hilda, Steve and 
Katherine) and no comments were received 
from other Board members. As 8 is a 
majority of the (then) 11-member Board, the 
article was submitted. Edits from George 
and Hilda enhanced the draft article. A scan 
of the article as it appeared in the paper is 
on the right. Update: At the end of January, 
the next article written by Katherine for the 
Uptown News appeared. This article was 
about the municipal pool at Morley Field 
opening in January 1933. As this article is a 
simple historical story, a vote of the Board 
was not requested before submittal.  
 
Katherine noted that an Arcadia book about 
Mission Hills authored by Janet O'Dea and 
Allen Hazard will be coming out in March. 
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The Congress of History's annual conference is themed "Balboa Park, 1915 and Beyond" and 
will be held in the Balboa Park Recital Hall on March 6 & 7. Steve is presenting on Morley Field 
on March 7. A registration form is on the last page of these notes. 
 
Steve announced that one of the North Park Arcadia books we received from the publisher for 
free was donated to the North Park Library. He also announced that NPHS has been invited to 
have a display table at the San Diego History Center as part of their free Tuesday community 
organization display program. Steve and Katherine will staff the table on February 10. Randy 
suggested we show some of the illustrated essays McKinley fifth graders prepared about the 
water tower and have some blanks for any attending children.  
 
Louise announced that the California Tower is now open for tours that go up to the 8th floor 
balconies. Sharon noted she went on this tour and it was very well done.  
 
3. MINUTES ACCEPTANCE 
The minutes from the November 20, 2014 NPHS meeting have been posted on the website. 
Although NPHS did not hold a meeting in December, a Summary of Accomplishments was 
provided to document our highly successful year. This summary is organized by our objectives 
in our Bylaws. It was distributed to NPHS members and friends on December 31, 2014 and has 
also been posted on the website. 
 
BUSINESS PORTION OF MEETING 
 
4. TREASURER’S REPORT 
The financials were sent to the Board in advance of the meeting. In the period from November 
18 to December 31, 2014, the following numbers of original North Park history books were sold: 
17 to Paras Newsstand, 6 to Amazon, and 5 to the Grove, who also sold 2 Burlingame books. 
NPHS sold 2 new Arcadia books to individuals. We had 7 members renew (with an additional 
donation of $80). We received walking tour fees from Dryden tours for the "Rediscovering San 
Diego" classes, a Dryden tour for SOHO, and a commercial tour for North Park Main Street. The 
total income in this time period was $917.54. Expenses totaled $142.04, consisting of annual 
postage costs of $89.36 and purchase of a cash box and receipt books for $52.68.  
 
At the meeting, Katherine distributed a Profit & Loss page for the period from January 1 to 
January 15, 2015, showing the main activity was expenditure for the City permit for the car show 
($294.25). Katherine also noted that various required state forms have been filed, including 
sales tax to the California State Board of Equalization, California Franchise Tax Board Form 
199N, California Secretary of State Statement of Information, and California Registry of 
Charitable Trusts annual reporting form. Update: Federal tax form 99N was filed online January 
30, 2015. 
 
5. APPOINTMENT OF NEW BOARD MEMBER 
Due to several Board members needing to resign for personal reasons, the NPHS Board 
membership had dropped to 11. Our minimum for a quorum is 5 and our maximum in the 
current Bylaws is 15. Steve noted that long-time member Paul Spears attends our meetings 
regularly, helps at many of our events (including walking tours and the car show), was a 
contributing author of captions and chapter introductions for the Arcadia book, and provided 
extensive documentation about the historical quality of the residential area around Wightman 
Street that that City was considering re-zoning to commercial, helping to make City staff reject 
the proposed re-zoning. Paul is willing to join the Board. Randy nominated Paul to the Board 
and Sharon seconded the nomination, which was approved unanimously by all Board members 
present (Bob, Katherine, Steve, Randy, Sharon, and Louise). Our quorum is five, so this 
favorable vote of six carried. In separate correspondence, George, Hilda, Jody, and Michael, 
who were not in attendance, expressed their approval of Paul being a Board Member. We now 
have 12 Board members, a nice even dozen. 
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6. NPHS ANNUAL REPORT 
The 2014 Annual Report was sent to the Board via email on January 6, 2015. The report 
presents the list of accomplishments, summarizes revenues and expenses during 2014, lists the 
inventory of products on-hand as of December 2014, and provides a financial recap for the year. 
There were no questions about the Annual Report. 
 
ACTIVITIES PORTION OF MEETING 
 
7. WATER TOWER RELATED ACTIVITIES 
The objectives of our activities related to the Water Tower include: 

1. Designation as a local civil engineering landmark by the American Society of Civil 
Engineers (ASCE) San Diego Section 

2. Designation as a local significant historic resource by City Historic Resources Board 
(HRB) 

3. Educational/artistic monument installed nearby 
4. Thorough engineering condition assessment 
5. Re-coating within 10 years (Water Tower Centennial!) 
6. Maintenance as needed for long-term preservation  

These objectives are aimed at achieving long-term preservation and increasing public 
appreciation for the water tower as our community's most visible symbol of the kind of 
infrastructure needed to supply water to the growing streetcar suburbs in the early 20th Century. 
As part of encouraging the City to devote some resources to maintenance, the group agreed we 
should try to get an estimate of how much it could cost if the water tower had to be taken down, 
particularly considering the issue of lead in the existing coating materials. Katherine will pursue 
getting an estimate with her engineering connections. 
Update: Objective #1 success! On January 27, ASCE San Diego Section issued a proclamation 
naming Balboa Park and the water tower as local civil engineering landmarks. The ASCE San 
Diego Section formed in 1915 so is celebrating its centennial this year. They liked the 
connection with the Balboa Park Exposition centennial and the fact that the water tower 
provided potable water and fire protection for the streetcar suburbs that grew around Balboa 
Park starting in the early 1900s.  
Objective #2 is off to a good start. City HRB staff has clarified that because the water tower is a 
contributing structure within a historic district (the University Heights Water Storage and 
Pumping Station Historic District) which is on the National Register of Historic Places, 
submission of a request for inclusion of the district on the City's local listing will be at no charge. 
Also, the materials the City needs are just a copy of the National Register application and the 
letter from the Office of Historic Preservation documenting placement of the district on the 
National Register. NPHS will submit the required materials on February 5. 
Objective #3 consultation is underway. Katherine had an informative conversation with local 
public artist Lynn Susholtz (her work includes the artwork on the Vermont Street pedestrian 
bridge over Washington Street, the playground at North Park Community Park, and the gates at 
Alba School). Lynn recommended art consultant Gail Goldman, who is coordinating the art 
installations at the County Operations Center on Overland Avenue, to help us strategize what a 
permanent educational public art installation/monument for the water tower could be, where it 
could be placed, and how it could be funded. Katherine contacted Gail, who is intrigued by the 
project and willing to help. The first step will be to obtain grant funds from the County for 
planning consultation, as discussed below.  
 
8. COUNTY GRANT SUBMISSION 
NPHS has been fortunate to have received County Community Enhancement Grants for the 
past several years. The County has been supportive of our annual car show, which is our 
signature community event, has provided funds that helped us purchase San Diego History 
Center photo scans and rights for the Arcadia book, and has helped us purchase equipment like 
our projection screen so we can show Powerpoint presentations on North Park history. After 
discussion, Sharon moved and Paul seconded that NPHS request $500 for car show support 
(as in past years) and $4,500 for professional consultation to initiate planning for a water tower 
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educational public art installation/monument. This motion was approved unanimously by all 
Board members present (Bob, Katherine, Steve, Randy, Sharon, Paul, and Louise). Steve will 
prepare the application, which is due March 1. 
 
9. NPHS BUDGET: 2014 COMPARISON AND 2015 PROPOSED 
The NPHS Proposed and Actual 2014 Budget and the Proposed 2015 Budget was sent to all of 
our members and friends on January 11. In the discussion at the meeting, two changes were 
made. The changes are to clarify on page 1 that the top line item of agency grants (County) is 
accounted for separately on the second page of the proposed budget. This is due to the 
offsetting of our fiscal year (January-December) from the County fiscal year (July-June), and 
therefore we do not know what funds we might receive from the County when we vote on the 
proposed budget. The second change is that we increased the amount we will request from the 
County for initiation of water tower monument planning from $1,500 to $4,500. This was based 
on the group discussion described in the previous item of these meeting notes. The motion to 
approve the proposed 2015 budget with the above changes and to send an email to non-
attending Board Members requesting their vote was made by Bob, seconded by Louise, and 
approved unanimously by all Board members present (Randy, Bob, Sharon, Louise, Paul, Steve 
and Katherine). Our quorum is five, so this favorable vote of seven carried. Update: Approval of 
the 2015 proposed budget with the changes described has been received from non-attending 
Board members Hilda, Jody and George via subsequent email correspondence. 
 
Regarding permit costs, Katherine noted that North Park Main Street may not let NPHS have 
free booth space at the Festival of the Arts as in past years, but we do not know at this time 
what they may charge. Update: In email correspondence, North Park Main Street offered booth 
space for NPHS for $150. Via e-mail vote on January 28, 2015, ten NPHS Board members 
approved paying the $150 fee to have a booth at the May 16, 2015 North Park Festival of the 
Arts (George, Bob, Michael, Hilda, Sharon, Paul, Jody, Steve, Katherine, and Randy). No 
negative responses were received. As 10 is a majority of our 12-member Board, the motion 
carried. 
 
10. TOYLAND PARADE FOLLOW-UP 
Photos from the December 6, 2014 Toyland Parade were presented in the November 2014 
meeting notes. Katherine showed the very nice and very colorful program Victoria House, the 
non-profit now organizing the parade, prepared. Thanks again to everyone who participated!  
 
11. PLANNING ISSUES 
George and Paul have continued to follow the potential re-zoning of high-density residential 
properties to commercial proposed as part of the community plan update (CPU). George and 
Paul drafted a letter which was approved via e-mail by seven Board members and sent to listed 
recipients on December 8, 2014. The letter was provided in the November 2014 meeting notes. 
Adrian Granada, Council Representative for councilmember Todd Gloria's office, replied, "We 
appreciate this input very much. Our office will continue working with the NPPC [North Park 
Planning Committee] and community on exploring the tools available to help maintain the 
character of North Park in the upcoming CPU." 
 
NEXT MEETING 
The next meeting will be THURSDAY February 19, 2015 at 6:30 pm in a second floor meeting 
room at Grace Lutheran Church, 3967 Park Boulevard, corner of Park and Lincoln Avenue.  
 
Prepared by 

 
 
 

Katherine Hon 
Secretary, North Park Historical Society 
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